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MERRIMACK VALLEY WORKFORCE INVESTMENT BOARD
Andover Country Club
60 Canterbury Street
Andover, MA  01810
ANNUAL MEETING
Minutes

Thursday, October 4, 2007
8:30 AM

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Pedro Arce, Joseph Bevilacqua, Christine Bradshaw, Thomas Casey, Barbara Grant, Donna Gambon, Susan Jepson, Jeff Linehan, Sal Lupoli, Charles LoPiano, Joan Lyford, Sharon Marshall, Peter Matthews, Cindy Phelan, Karen Sarkisian, Tom Schiavone, Fred Shaheen, Michael Sweeney, Cal Williams, Len Wilson
MEMBERS ABSENT:

Lou Antonellis, Shirley Callan, Wayne Capolupo, Stephen Capone, James Driscoll, Gary Hale, Robert Ingala, David Hartleb, Gina Lagana, Jeff Marcoux, Maria Miles, Margaret O’Neill, Ann Ormond, Kevin Page, Jean Perrigo, William Pillsbury, Steve Salvo, Karen Sawyer
GUESTS PRESENT:

Mayor Michael J. Sullivan, Mark Andrews, Paul Durant, Ann Marie Borgesi, James P. Jajuga, Arthur Chilingirian, Megan Shea, , Amy Weatherbee, Dawn Beati, Larry Hinkle, Susan Ingham, Chuck Masaitis, Gail Oliveri, Lou Anne Cloyd, Larry Snow, Megan Burke, Dolores Calaf, Heather Hewitt, Lee Ann Eastman, Elaine Joyce, Mike Lynch
STAFF PRESENT:

Fred Carberry, Elizabeth Kirk, Mary Kivell, Chris Shannon, Marjorie Betances
1.
Call to Order

Board Chair Pedro Arce called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m.

2.
Minutes of the June 5, 2007, Meeting
Chairman Arce called for a motion on the minutes of the 6/5/07 meeting.

Len Wilson made a motion to accept the minutes of the 6/5/07 meeting as submitted and Tom Schiavone seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

3.
Reports of Committee Chairs

i. Planning Committee

Committee Chair Peter Matthews reported that at the end of the fourth quarter, total job seekers served is at 102% of plan.  Persons with disabilities served is at 132% of plan and veterans served is at 106% of plan.  Total entered employments is at 101% of plan.  Total employers served is at 158% of plan with critical and emerging industries served at 154% and 124% of plan respectively; an overall excellent performance.

The career center continues to work with a difficult to serve population.  For example, 74% of Title I Adult participants were basic skills deficient and 31% had less than a high school diploma.  Title I Youth participants showed 80% as basic skills deficient and 40% were high school drop-outs.  One major concern regarding the youth program is that only 29 participants attained a high school diploma or GED, which was only 35% of plan.

The Lucent II National Emergency Grant ended on September 30th.  Total enrollments were below plan due to the unpredictability of the lay-off schedule.  The remaining 20 active participants will be absorbed by the career center staff.

The Smith & Nephew National Emergency Grant is scheduled to end on December 31st. The career center may apply for an extension as many participants will still be in training.  Total enrollment in this grant is at 102% of plan.

Mr. Matthews reported that Mt. Auburn Associates completed the Blueprint Update at the end of June.  All Board members should have received the update along with a summary of the important points.

The Advisory Board of the Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund Grant held its first meeting on August 24th at the ValleyWorks Career Center.  The Board consists of all employer partners, training vendor partners and partners from our regional career centers and WIBs.  Discussion centered on the training needs of the employers and how our vendor partners could best serve those needs.

In spite of a major setback, with the grant’s project coordinator leaving after only one month, the work will continue to move forward.  North Shore WIB Director Mary Sarris will temporarily help to coordinate grant activities and we will begin to conduct interviews to replace the project coordinator.

The Planning Committee voted to approve the FY08 out-of-school youth LARE Education and Electronics Program in the amount of $ 51,450 and the Notre Dame ESOL and CHHA/CNA program in the amount of $60,390.

Leases for all facilities are now on extensions.  Spaces for all three facilities have been put out to bid, but the response has been disappointing regarding the number of responses as well as the prices submitted.  There has been some discussion regarding the Lawrence Career Center and the WIB sharing a space.  There was also discussion about just having a satellite facility in Haverhill. It was suggested that a sub-committee be formed to further study the situation.

The Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board has been awarded a $15,000 grant from Commonwealth Corporation for a support project from the Massachusetts Extended Care Career Ladder Initiative.  The funding will be used to conduct in-depth research that will address the present and continued projected shortage of healthcare professionals, the problem of turnover among CNAs and home health aides, the lack of job readiness skills among new hires and strategies to retain and/or recruit older, experienced healthcare professionals.

Motion by Joseph Bevilacqua seconded by Tom Schiavone to accept the report of the Planning Committee.  Motion passed.

ii. Youth Council

Cal Williams, Youth Council Vice-Chair, reported on youth programming for fiscal year 2007.  He said that Connecting Activities Externships with funding from the Merrimack Valley Chamber of Commerce, Northeast STEM Pipeline and the Department of Education (DOE) for a total of $16,400 with 28 teachers participating from 6 school districts.  Youthworks funding provided summer jobs and workshops for 182 Lawrence, Haverhill, Methuen and Salisbury youth.  The Byrne Grant allowed for 18 Lawrence court-involved youth to participate in job readiness training, work experience and violence prevention workshops.  Connecting Activities was funded by DOE in the amount of $177,996 and served 647 youth.  The Pathways to MCAS Success Program funded through DOE served 355 youth.
Cal then mentioned the MVHUB website and the fact that we employed three youth this summer to research youth-serving agencies in the Merrimack Valley.  We are pursuing funding options that will allow us to continue to build functionality to this website.  We are working through a subcommittee to develop a consistent youth voice on the Youth Council.  Cal said that we are adopting several Youth Council assessment tools, including a Youth Council application, to better communicate Youth Council member assets, priorities and concerns.
The Youth Council has worked to partner with the Greater Lowell WIB and their Youth Council on the P21 MVHUB Project and we are convening a joint meeting in December.  Youth Council recruitment efforts also focus on providing representation from across the region.  All youth programming is now run out of the ValleyWorks Career Center.
Motion by Mike Sweeney seconded by Fred Shaheen to accept the report of the Youth Council.  Motion passed.
iii. Nominating Committee

In the absence of committee chairperson, Ann Ormond, Vice Chair Joe Bevilacqua presented the report of the Nominating Committee.
The Nominating Committee met on Wednesday, August 29th at the WIB offices.  The Committee voted to recommend the appointments of Ann Ormond as Chair of the Committee and Joe Bevilacqua as Vice-Chair.  These recommendations were approved by the Chairman of the Board, Pedro Arce.

The Committee also voted to recommend the following individuals for membership on the Board:  Mr. Paul Durant, President of Techprint, Inc. in Lawrence, Ms. Ann Marie Borgesi, Vice President of Human Resources at the Eagle Tribune and Mr. James Jajuga, President of the Greater Haverhill Chamber of Commerce.

Joe continued stating that the committee also announces the resignation of Sally Cerasuolo-O’Rorke from the Board and thanked Sally for her distinguished service.

The Committee would also like to announce the mayoral appointment of Mr. Mark Andrews, the new Budget & Finance Director for the City of Lawrence, to the Board.

Joe further stated that the Nominating Committee would like to put forward the following names for election as officers:  Mr. Pedro Arce for a second term as Chairman of the Board; Mr. Joseph Bevilacqua for a second term as Clerk; Mr. Mark Andrews for a first term as Treasurer.

Motion by Mike Sweeney seconded Tom Schiavone by to approve the nominations of Ann Marie Borgesi, Paul Durant, James Jajuga and the appointment of Mark Andrews as board members and move for election as officers; Mr. Pedro Arce for a second term as Chairman of the Board; Mr. Joseph Bevilacqua for a second term as Clerk; and Mr. Mark Andrews for a first term as Treasurer.  Motion passed unanimously.

Pedro Arce then called on Chief Elected Official Lawrence Mayor Michael J. Sullivan.  Mayor Sullivan said that he would like to thank Fred Carberry, Pedro Arce and members of the board for all they are doing and said that the committee reports are promising.  He said that, as a member of the State WIB, the key is working together and the challenge is to get the sixteen different WIBs working together to get the economy moving.  He thanked Fred Carberry for the job he has done to bring stability over the past year and one half and said that Pedro Arce is an incredible chair of the board.  He then said that there is still a lot of work to do but noted that we are making a difference in people’s lives.

4.
Report of Executive Director
Mr. Fred Carberry, Executive Director, began his remarks by stating he would like to thank our hosts, Heather Hewitt of Suffolk University for sponsoring our breakfast and Joe Bevilacqua of the Merrimack Valley Chamber of Commerce for hosting the meeting here as part of the Merrimack Valley Chamber Expo.
He highlighted the past year through a power point presentation citing the achievements of ValleyWorks Career Center noting that all categories were over plan with the exception of WIA Title I Adults.  The number of youth served was 316.  The state average of Hispanic clients is 33% and ValleyWorks Career Center served 74% Hispanics.  76% of clients were basic skills deficient with the state average being 57% and 70% entered employment with a state average of 88%.  The average wage was $10.06 and the state average is $9.54.
Fred reported that under National Emergency Grants (NEGs) 67 Lucent II workers were served (53.6% of Plan), 123 Smith & Nephew workers (103%), 108 Northeast Flood participants (100%) and the state NEG average is 65%.
Fred said that the ValleyWorks Business Services Unit worked hard at developing and sustaining strong relationships with region’s employers.  There were 7 job fairs held throughout the region, attracting an average of 17 employers and 106 on-site job recruitments.  He highlighted a very successful job fair in Newburyport last month and asked the five dedicated and professional Business Service Reps to stand up and be recognized.  They are Chuck Masaitis, Lou Anne Cloyd, Susan Ingham, Gail Oliveri, and Larry Snow.

Under Youth programming we had the Summer Work programming with a total of 201 youth served and $203,933.81 wages earned.  Through the P21 Initiative the Youth Council is working to increase capacity and build functionality to existing information and referral website.  We also received additional funding to build capacity to the ABE system through partnering with other agencies and better utilizing resources.  Fred then spoke about Connecting Activities and the fact that this region is seeing a reduction in funding of for FY’08.
The TD Banknorth Grant provided a set of classroom textbooks for Triton Regional High School and the Career Center will provide career assessment and leadership development workshops to program participants from three schools.  Fred said that we had 6 schools participating in teacher externships with 16 individual and 16 group externships in lean manufacturing and he thanked Joe Bevilacqua and the Merrimack Chamber of Commerce for the grant to support this initiative.
Fred then talked about FY’07 goals and their status noting that the Blueprint has been updated, an on-line newsletter for youth is completed and we are working to get a MVWIB newsletter up and running.  We are utilizing the Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund as a launch pad for the ed/training advisory council.  We have partnered with other WIBs on initiative such as the Youth Council/MVHUB, WCTF health care (partnering with the lead agency, Northshore WIB, the Metro Southwest REB, and the Greater Lowell WIB on the Health Care Learning Network Grant), and the WCTF Aerospace/manufacturing (partnering with 10 private manufacturing companies, two community colleges, area vocational training providers, two One Stop Career Center operators and the NorthShore WIB).  We are also partnering with the Northshore WIB and Northshore and Northern Essex Community Colleges on a WCTF Planning Grant targeting Tourism and Hospitality Industry.

We added resources to the MVWIB website such as the Annual Plan, Blueprint Update, and Externship materials.  This is still a work in progress.

Fred talked about a plan from the Executive Office of Labor & Workforce Development to raise the overall effectiveness of the workforce development system by focusing on the performance of local workforce investment boards.  WIBs that demonstrate high performance will become eligible for increased funding.  He cited some examples of performance indicators and said that we are already ahead of the curve with several of these indicators.

Fred said that he is pleased that our Chairman, Pedro Arce, is representing us on the state’s Workforce Accountability Task Force and that staff and board members are serving on subcommittees to advise the Governor.

Looking forward Fred said that we will be developing recommendations for Career Center and WIB location, make continued progress on WCTF grants, strengthen private sector participation, increase collaboration with education providers, achieve high performance WIB status, and add a stronger youth voice and private sector representation to the Youth Council.

He presented the meeting dates for the coming year with the meetings scheduled for January, 15, 2008, April 15, 2008 and June 24, 2008 at 8:00 a.m.
5.
Unfinished Business

Pedro Arce said that there is no unfinished business at this meeting.
6.
New Business
Board Chair Pedro Arce said that, as noted by Fred Carberry, the leases for space at the Lawrence ValleyWorks Career Center and the MVWIB offices at 60 Island Street are on extension.  It is proposed that these two leases be extended for a period of one year to allow for a space subcommittee to review all options.
Fred Carberry said that because the rental costs for space are going up and funding is either remaining level or being reduced, we may be looking to reduce or consolidate the square footage.  We are looking to RFP the space for the Haverhill Career Center and because the Lucent grant was combined in that space and has expired, we may be looking to reduce the square footage at that center but maintain services for clients in Haverhill.

Motion by Len Wilson seconded by Cal Williams to extend for one year the Lawrence ValleyWorks Career Center and Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board leases, pending successful negotiations with landlords for the period of one year, and to allow for a space subcommittee to examine all options going forward.  Mark Andrews offered a friendly amendment, accepted by Len Wilson, to review lease options based on the fiscal year, tied to funding, and to allow for an automatic six (6) month extension if necessary.

Discussion followed on the motion with Jeff Linehan wondering how much the lease extensions would cost and Fred explained that we have current offers for an approximate 20% increase which we will try to negotiate for somewhere between what we are currently paying and the increase.  Mayor Sullivan asked about consolidating the offices and Sal Lupoli asked how many square feet would be needed if we combined offices.  Fred said about 17,000 square feet and Pedro Arce said that sufficient parking will be a critical consideration.
Fred Carberry also said that he had met with Haverhill Mayor Fiorentini regarding the space downtown and his desire, based on a consultant report, to move retail into the downtown space.  James Jajuga, Haverhill Chamber President, said that he has met with Mayor Fiorentini and the building owners and is also working to respond to concerns.

Susan Jepson also asked about the possibility of a new Lucent grant and the tie in to the Haverhill space.  Fred Carberry said that he expects that we will be applying for a new Lucent NEG grant.
Hearing no further discussion Pedro Arce called the question and motion with the friendly amendment passed unanimously.

7.
Presentations
· Blueprint Update
Betty Kirk, MVWIB Adult Program Manager, reported that the MVWIB contracted with Mt. Auburn Associates to update the labor market blue print.  Betty said that she would like to highlight some key points at today’s meeting.
In our region population growth since 2000 has slightly exceeded the Massachusetts average.  The region has a growing population of non-English speaking residents who are facing increasing barriers to employment.  This is probably the greatest challenge in term of the region’s labor supply.  Betty continued stating that the high school drop-out rate of 12.9% in Lawrence remains one of the most critical issues and the drop-out rate for Latino students is 39.5%, the highest in the state.  Out of school youth should therefore be one of the highest priority populations for workforce development services.
Betty said that the lost of high paying jobs in the technology sector and manufacturing has had a significant impact on the region’s economy.  As the economy restructures, the region’s companies in the technology area may turn to new markets, such as medical devices and nanotechnology workers.  The estimate is that the need for nanotechnology workers will rise from 20,000 to two million over the next 5 to 10 years.  There has been a continued growth in the food industry.  However, these are lower wage production jobs.  Healthcare continues to be the industry with the greatest demand for workers but many of the highly-skilled occupations remain hard to fill.

Betty continued stating that many local employers are unaware of the workforce development services available in the region and many employer that have a high demand for workers, such as the region’s hospitals, do not use the Career Center.  Betty said another area of concern is the adequacy of the region’s ESOL services and the large number of high school drop-outs and adults with limited educational skills creates a problem in terms of the workforce training pipeline.  Temporary employment agencies are playing an increasingly important role in the region’s labor market.

Some areas we are focusing on are using the MOA with the Methuen Adult Learning Center as a model to integrate workforce services with ABE and ESOL.  We also applied for and received a $500,000 Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund Grant to offer training in manufacturing occupations.

In the past year, training providers and job placement staff have realized that employers are increasingly demanding workers with some type of certification or credentialing at the entry level.  The MVWIB received and Extended Care Career Ladder Initiative (ECCLI) grant t conduct in-depth research that will address the present and continued project shortage of health care professionals.  The ValleyWorks Career Center’s Business Services Unit provided services to 73 new employers in order to increase awareness of the workforce development services available in the region.
· MBA Programs Suffolk University @ Merrimack College

Heather Hewitt, Director of MBA Programs for Suffolk University at Merrimack College, said that she is aware that some board members are graduates of Suffolk University.  She said that she is the Director of graduate programs for Suffolk University at Merrimack College.  They have had a presence there since 1999 offering an MBA program for working professionals part time.  There was a centennial celebration for the University which began in 1906 as a School of Law for young working men.  Currently there are 8,000 students enrolled with 1,000 international.
Ms. Hewitt talked about an upcoming event she has been working on with Joe Bevilacqua and that is the Building the Workforce of the Future a breakfast panel presentation on November 7th from 8:00 – 10:30 a.m. at Merrimack College Cascia Hall.  There will be a panel of business representatives from the region and Rep. David Torrisi will be the keynote speaker.  It is the intention to hold leadership development workshops one or two times a year.
· Cambridge College
Dolores Calaf, Center Director, Lawrence Campus said that she is here to speak in the absence of Dr. Mahesh Sharma, who is unable to attend, to talk about a new program at Cambridge College which is timely and affects all of us.  Looking at information on green technology Dr. Sharma and Dr. John Warner had the same philosophy to start a program with more flexibility.  Dr. John Warner developed the fifteen principals of green chemistry.  During a recent interview Dr. Warner said that green is a strong color.  It is the color of chlorophyll and money and is used by environmental activists.  Chemists should apply the principals of green chemistry to all facets of the science of chemistry.
Ms. Calaf continued stating that starting in the ‘90s green chemistry was designed to reduce and eliminate substances harmful to the environment and humans.  The idea is to be environmentally responsible and reduce, recycle, and eliminate toxic waste.  Everyone in the Merrimack Valley is aware of the impact of toxic waste and this is an opportunity to bring together the four pillars of academia, government, non government agencies and the industry to design a process to maximize raw materials in produces and design energy efficient processes.

This new program is geared toward undergraduate certificates and Dr. Warner has designed curricula to build to a degree.

Christine Bradshaw said that there is information on the web under from cradle to cradle manufacturing and waste = food.  James Jajuga said that on October 31st Dr. John Warner will be chairing a green conference at Northern Essex from 8-5 for those who would like more information.
8.
Adjournment

Having no further business Chick LoPiano made a motion to adjourn and Mark Andrews seconded the motion.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.








Respectfully submitted,








Mary Kivell
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